Minutes of the MBRC Meeting

29 June 2008

DeWitt, Michigan

Members present: Caleb G. Putnam, Chairman; Adam M. Byrne, Secretary; Rick Brigham, Lathe Claflin, Brad Murphy, and Scott Terry

Members absent: Jim Dawe, Louie Dombroski, and Joe Kaplan

The meeting was called to order by Caleb Putnam at 1108 EDT.

The minutes from the meeting on 28 December 2007 were approved unanimously.

Resubmissions

From Round 108:

2007-1700-05

Ross’s Goose (individual with longer bill and more pronounced dark area above eyes)
This record involved two different immature Ross’s Geese, one that was rejected in Round 108 and this second individual with the more pronounced dark area above its eyes.  There was some discussion about whether the bill was of the right proportions, but most felt the bill was comfortably in the range of pure Ross’s Goose.  The biggest discussion point surrounded the perceived size of the bird.  To some, the bird looked too large in comparison to the nearby Canada Geese.  Others, however, felt strongly that there is enough size dimorphism within both species that this bird could easily be in the range of a normal Ross’s Goose.  One member pointed out that its legs were much smaller and thinner than the nearby Canadas, while another member contended that the legs felt too long.
The number of reports entailing birds with presumed intermediate traits has been increasing in recent years.  One member offered the possibility that head and bill features may be more plastic on these young birds, such that these features may change in appearance as the bird’s age (ie., in a similar fashion as exhibited by swans).  If true, it would make it more difficult to apply some of the standard field marks to young birds, however, without documented evidence this is truly the case, other members were uncomfortable using this as an explanation of observed traits.  In the end, all agreed that we are at a very difficult point with this species and that records like these boil often boil down to subjective interpretations of things like size and shape.
2007-0100-03

Pacific Loon

All members present found the documentation suitable for the species claimed.  There was some discussion regarding vote rationales provided with the round summary.  Some dissenting members expressed concern over claims that the bird had a “robust” feel, but all present felt this was not a clear problem  Pacific Loons are more compact than Common or Red-throated Loons and could easily be described as “robust” by some observers.  Also, the checkering pattern on the back should be sufficient to eliminate Red-throated Loon from consideration, while the gray nape coloration would rule out a Common Loon.  Lastly, any concerns regarding potential confusion with Arctic Loon were alleviated by the lack of any white flank patches.

2007-0100-04

Pacific Loon

Again, all members present found the field marks described to be sufficient for the species claimed.  The real concern with this record centered on the nearly verbatim nature between this record and another record submitted by this same observer for a Pacific Loon observed only two weeks prior.  Were the two sightings really identical, resulting in the exact same details, or was the observer lazy and simply copy and paste when preparing the reports?  Some felt this was of enough concern to question the accuracy of the details, while others felt the details were sufficient and it was possible that the gross level of detail presented could be so similar for two different observations.  
2007-3154-01

Eurasian Collared-Dove

The observer failed to describe the extent of black on the outer web of the outer rectrix and how far distally it extends in relation to the black on the inner web.  All members present, some of which originally supported this record, felt very strongly that the details as presented do not eliminate the possibility of an African Collared-Dove X Eurasian Collared-Dove hybrid.

From Round 109:

2007-1700-08

Ross’s Goose
This record consisted of only two rather fuzzy photos.  In one photo, it was alone, while in the other it was accompanied by several Canada Geese.  All in attendance felt the bill and head details were consistent with a pure Ross’s Goose, but again, size estimation was a problem.  While some felt the bird was perhaps too large to be considered a pure Ross’s Goose, others challenged why the bird wasn’t within that species’ normal size range.  To some, it was difficult to compare the bird with the nearby Canada Geese, since it was not clear how close each bird was to each other.  

This spawned a tangential discussion on whether reviewers would be comfortable accepting Ross’s Goose records that didn’t allow direct size comparisons.  Some felt it would be difficult to ascertain such a bird’s exact size, while others felt this was too strong a standard to hold to these records.

From Round 110:

2007-1280-01

Fregata species

The majority of members present felt strongly that the details provided could only apply to a frigatebird.  However, one member questioned if a distant Great Blue Heron couldn’t be a source of confusion.  The impression of a forked tail may have been created by extending legs and the dark plumage with white bib simply an artifact of distance.  They also felt that the soaring behavior did not eliminate a heron.  Finally, the lack of optics used during the sighting was posed as an additional concern.  The remaining members still felt the long, narrow wings, soaring flight style, dark plumage with white bib, and long forked tail were just too close a match with a frigatebird.  Further, the bird was said to tuck its bill to its breast (as if too possibly preen), a behavior that seems very inconsistent with a Great Blue Heron. 
72-0471-01

Vermilion Flycatcher

Despite some initial concerns voiced in voting rationales, all present agreed that the description seemed to fit a Vermilion Flycatcher.  The main issue centered around the perceived second-hand nature of the report.  The report was prepared by the observer’s husband, yet the observer did sign the typed report.  To some, the observer’s signature was sufficient to verify that the presented material was an accurate representation of the observation; thus alleviating any true concerns about second-hand information.  However, some members still had an ill feeling about the possibility that the details presented might not have been a clear representation of the observation.  
2008-3550-01

Prairie Falcon
The main concern had to do with how the observer described the extent of black on the axillaries.  The report states the black extended to the trailing edge of the wings, yet Prairie Falcons don’t have black on the trailing edge of the wings.  However, other members offered an interpretation of this statement based upon the field sketch that was also provided.  The observer depicted the medial portion of the dark axillaries as extending posteriorly to a point even with the trailing edge of the wings, with no dark depicted on the wings proper.  Once this was discussed, all in attendance were comfortable that the details were consistent with a Prairie Falcon.
Bylaws Proposals
C.3.
Byrne proposed to change Bylaw C.3. to:

The University of Michigan Museum of Zoology shall be the prime repository of specimens, recordings, photographs, and written documentation of Michigan birds.

This proposal would remove the requirement to send duplicate materials to the Kalamazoo Nature Center.  Byrne shared that there were some transitions taking place at Kalamazoo Nature Center, such that Michigan Audubon Society was making efforts to secure any paperwork that belonged to their organization.  Given this transition, it seems contrary to continue to send Michigan Audubon Society material to the nature center for storage.  Further, as Secretary, Byrne has created another duplicate repository for written documentation that would be passed on to future Secretaries.  During the discussion, members felt the bylaws still should specify that a second repository be maintained.  
Murphy moved to change Bylaw C.3. to:
The University of Michigan Museum of Zoology shall be the prime repository of specimens, recordings, photographs, and written documentation of Michigan birds.  The Secretary shall be responsible for maintaining a second repository for storing duplicate materials.
The motion was seconded by Terry.

E.2.

Byrne proposed to change Bylaw E.2. to:


E.2. 
Resubmissions will be discussed at a meeting before being circulated for the second vote. 

a.
No person, whether a member of the committee or not, will be present when his or her record is discussed for resubmission.

b.
For a record that is to be resubmitted, members who are present for the resubmission discussion will be given voting priority over members who are absent.

(i)
If more than seven members are present, then for those present the standard voting hierarchy will be followed.

(ii)
If fewer than seven are present, so that votes from one or more absentees are needed, then – regarding the absentees – votes from regular members will be used on a first-come basis, and regular members will be given priority over alternates (assuming votes were cast by the deadline stipulated in E.4).

This change would provide voting priority to those members present during the discussion of resubmitted records.  The resubmission process offers a valuable opportunity to discuss records, yet the current system allows members that are not in attendance of those discussions to have voting priority over some members in attendance.
This prompted a discussion on the potential for members to participate via conference calls.  The idea that we would be unfairly excluding some members was mentioned, but all in attendance felt there were distinct advantages to having face to face interactions.  The resubmission process is supposed to provide a thorough discussion on each record, one that can involve passing around photos, literature, and even specimens.  Members felt this process would be much more difficult, and perhaps impossible, if required to accommodate discussions through conference calls or other technological media.  As a result, it was felt the proposal should be modified to specify participation should be defined to include only those physically present at the meeting.
Dombroski provided some written comments to be read at the meeting.  It was asked if there were any specific instances where the final outcomes were impacted by the current voting practices.  The idea for this proposal was raised many meetings ago, based upon Terry’s reactions to the resubmission process.  Terry commented that he was often impacted by the discussions that took place, but questioned whether he would have felt the same if not in attendance.  So, this idea was not the result of any specific example, but more about the spirit of the intention surrounding the resubmission process.  All in attendance agreed that direct participation was of much greater value than gleaning information from the minutes or voting rationales.
Claflin moved to change Bylaw E.2. to:

E.2. 
Resubmissions will be discussed at a meeting before being circulated for the second vote. 

a.
No person, whether a member of the committee or not, will be present when his or her record is discussed for resubmission.

b.
For a record that is to be resubmitted, members who are physically present for the resubmission discussion will be given voting priority over members who are absent.

(i)
If more than seven members are present, then for those present the standard voting hierarchy will be followed.

(ii)
If fewer than seven are present, so that votes from one or more absentees are needed, then – regarding the absentees – votes from regular members will be used on a first-come basis, and regular members will be given priority over alternates (assuming votes were cast by the deadline stipulated in E.4).

The motion was seconded by Terry.

New Business

Conference call attendance of meetings
Putnam shared portions of some correspondence he had with Kaplan regarding the possibility of using conference calls or video conference options for members unable to physically attend a meeting.  There are free services that could be used, requiring very little in terms of equipment.  This would also alleviate some of the concerns regarding travel from very distant locations and allow more members to engage in conversations.
However, several concerns were voiced.  First, some felt this would provide a disincentive to attend meetings.  In order to handle physical evidence, it is necessary to have at least seven members in attendance.  Allowing members to simply call in to a meeting could make it much more problematic to get enough members to physically attend meetings.  Also, what happens when more than one member wants to use this option?  How easy would it be to accommodate multiple individuals for the same meeting?  Lastly, trying to accommodate these means could limit our options for meeting locations.  We would not be able to hold a meeting at the University of Michigan Museum of Zoology and also accommodate these technological means for communication.

While all in attendance understood the problems and costs associated with travel to meetings, all also felt meetings would be most productive if members were physically present.  Some felt we enter into a commitment or understanding when agreeing to join the committee, such that we should make our best efforts to attend each meeting.  It was also discussed that efforts should be made to accommodate those members in more remote locations, meeting locations and dates could be arranged to try and make it more practical for such members.  Obviously circumstances will not allow presence in all cases, but the inconveniences these technological venues would entail seem to outweigh the potential advantages.

Terry moved to adopt the following policy:

A committee meeting is defined as members of Michigan Bird Records Committee who are physically present at a meeting.  Members who are not physically present are excluded from the meeting.

The motion was seconded by Byrne.  The motion passed unanimously.

Website photo updating & delegation of duties
Claflin shared a draft of a reference list he has been preparing for inclusion on the website.  The project is in its early stages, but all were very impressed and excited about the progress and efforts made thus far.  He will continue to compile literature references and eventually submit a draft for all members to edit prior to uploading to our website.
An important piece of this progress would be the completion of articles addressing how to document rarities and why it is important to document rarities.  A while back, these articles were in the works, but efforts and dedication to these projects need to be revisited.

Putnam shared the need for someone to take on the responsibility of editing and uploading photos to the website.  In addition, it would require preparing drafts of photo captions to submit to Byrne for final edits.  Murphy agreed to start working on this project, targeting photos from Rounds 102-110.

Putnam also shared that he now has a firm grasp on how to update the searchable database.  The process is now very easy and he will continue to work on this aspect of the website.

Finally, all annual reports can now be accessed on our website.  Thanks to Byrne, Claflin, and Putnam for their efforts to make this possible.

Use of transcribed voice-mail messages as documentation
Dombroski also submitted a written summary regarding his concern over the use of transcriptions of voice-mail messages as part of the documentation for records.  This, along with similar concern regarding email messages, was discussed by the members present.  However, all present felt there was no reason to question any documentation used for review to date.  All felt there were no situations where abuse or wrong intent occurred and that there will be times when information from these sources may be an important part of the documentation for a record.  Each record poses a different situation, but for all records, efforts are made to secure the most thorough details possible.  Unfortunately such details are not always forthcoming, leaving the committee with rather limited documentation options for records that are “published” on the internet.
Contacting observers during review of a record
Concern was raised about members contacting observers to solicit additional documentation while a record is in submission.  All present were uncomfortable with this approach, feeling that such actions should be coordinated through the secretary in order to avoid duplication of requests and to avoid improper influence (i.e. leading questions). Concerns centered on the potential to lead an observer to provide additional information and the impression that the correspondence is on behalf of the committee rather than the individual.  The bylaws call for the Secretary to obtain necessary documentation, so any member interested in additional information should discuss the situation with the Secretary. 
The meeting was adjourned at 3:31 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Adam M. Byrne, Secretary, MBRC
